
Controlling development in Wokingham

Yesterday I attended a meeting with the Secretary of State for Communities
and local government with the Leader and Deputy Leader of Wokingham Borough
Council.

We explained to the Minister how Wokingham had identified four major sites
for housing development, and how the Council was seeking to put in the new
schools, roads and other public facilities they require. Whilst
the construction  work is underway it disruptive to the local community, but
not as disruptive as having more smaller sites all over the Borough. The idea
of the local plan is to concentrate the developments, creating new
communities and providing them with the necessary facilities.

In return for making its contribution to the national housing effort, the
Council needs government Inspectors to turn down appeals for planning
permissions in addition to the large new settlements already agreed. Public
budgets will not stretch to even more infrastructure to service yet more
diverse new settlements and housing additions. Our road network is already
overstretched, and we have needed to put new schools in at speed to keep pace
with pupil demand. The aim should be to encourage a decent pace of
development and completion, to reduce the period of disruption and to hit the
housing targets of the plan.

The government is concerned about these matters and has agreed to work with
the Council to see what can be done.

Mr Redwood’s speech during the debate
on European Union (Withdrawal) Bill

John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con): Clause 1 of this historic Bill is the most
important constitutional matter to come before the House of Commons since the
1972 Act. I have read some of the debates that Parliament conducted at the
time, and we could indeed say that the repeal is more significant than the
House believed the original Act to be. When the original Act was passed, the
Government reassured the House that it was no surrender of sovereignty to a
supranational body and no major transfer of power.

They told the House that it was, instead, a major development of a common
market; that the areas in which the European Economic Community would have
competence would be very narrow and limited; and that the UK would preserve a
veto so that if the EEC proposed anything the UK did not like, the UK would
be able to exercise its veto and show that Parliament was still sovereign.
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That was a long time ago. Over the years, what appeared to be a modest
measure to form a common market has transformed itself into a mighty set of
treaties and become, through endless amendment and new treaty provision, a
very large and complex legal machine that is the true sovereign of our
country. It has exercised its sovereignty through the European Court of
Justice, the one supreme body in our country during all the time we have
remained in the EEC and, now, the EU. We have seen how that body can now
strike down Acts of Parliament, prevent Ministers from taking the action they
wish to take and prevent this Parliament from expressing a view and turning
it into action.

We were told, for example, that the EU would never be able to control our tax
system, yet many items carry VAT that I think Members on both sides of the
House would like to abolish, although we are not allowed to do so by European
legal requirements. Before the renegotiation of our relationship attempted by
the previous Prime Minister, the two main parties agreed that they wanted
certain modest benefit changes to our welfare system, but both had to accept
that they were quite illegal. It was therefore quite inappropriate and
impossible for the House to take action that would have withstood challenges
from the European Court of Justice.

Wera Hobhouse (Bath) (Lib Dem): Will the right hon. Gentleman give way?

John Redwood: No, I am not going to take any interventions. I am conscious
that we have very little time, and I want other colleagues to be able to
speak in this debate.

We have been unable all the time we have been in the EU to have our own
migration policy or to decide who we wish to welcome into our country. We
cannot have our own fishing policy and we cannot have our own farming policy.
We have moved into massive deficits on both fishing and on farming, whereas
we used to have a good trading surplus on fish before we joined the European
Economic Community and we used to produce most of the temperate food we
needed before the common agricultural policy started to bite.

The British people decided in their wisdom that we should take back control,
and we will take back control by the passage of this very important piece of
legislation.

Above all, clause 1 will take back that control. The great news for
colleagues on both sides of the House who had different views on whether we
should leave or remain is that their genuine passion for democracy, which
many on both sides of the argument have expressed today, can be satisfied by
agreeing to clause 1, which repeals the original Act. Once that has happened
and the repeal has taken place, this Parliament will once again listen to the
wishes of the British people and be able to change VAT, our fishing policy,
our agricultural policy, our borders policy and our welfare policies in the
ways we wish.

Neil Gray (Airdrie and Shotts) (SNP): Will the right hon. Gentleman give way?

John Redwood: No. I have already explained that I am conscious that many



colleagues wish to join in the debate.

I just hope that right hon. and hon. Members on the Opposition Benches will
recognise that, far from this being a denial of democracy as some fear—they
seem to think it is some kind of ministerial power grab—this legislation will
be the complete opposite. Once it has gone through, no Minister of the Crown,
however grand, will be able to use the excuse that they had to do something
to satisfy the European Court of Justice or the European Union. They will
have to answer to this House of Commons, and if they cannot command a
majority for what they wish to do, it will be changed. That is the system
that I and many Opposition Members believe in, and that is the system we are
seeking to reintroduce into our country, after many years’ absence, by the
passage of this legislation.

There are concerns about whether the date of exit should be included in the
Bill. I think it is good parliamentary practice to put something of such
importance on the face of the Bill, and to allow us extensive debate—as we
are having today, and doubtless will have more of before the completion of
the passage of the legislation through both Houses—so that the public can see
that we have considered it fully and come to a view.

I listened carefully to the right hon. Member for Birkenhead (Frank Field)
and I have a lot of sympathy with what he was trying to do, but I will take
the advice of Ministers and support their particular version of the
amendment. I will do so for the reasons that were set out very well by the
Minister: we need complete certainty, and that requires a precise time of
transfer. People need to know which law they are obeying and to which court
they are ultimately answerable, minute by minute, as they approach the
transfer of power on the day in question, and that is a very important part
of the process.

I hope those who have genuine fears that we will not have enough time to
negotiate are wrong. I think 16 months is a very long time to allow us to see
whether we can reach a really good agreement. Of course, we all hope that we
can reach a good agreement. Some of us know that if there is no agreement, it
will be fine. We can trade under World Trade Organisation terms and put in
place, over the next 16 months, all the things we need to do, on a
contingency basis, to make sure that if we just leave without an agreement,
things will work.

I appeal to all Members to understand that, although most of them may not
want that contingency, it is a possible outcome. We cannot make the EU offer
a sensible agreement that is in our mutual interests, so surely this House
has a duty to the public to plan intelligently and to scrutinise Ministers as
they go about putting in place the necessary devices to ensure that it all
works.

The Chair of the Home Affairs Committee should relax. She is talented and
quite capable of leading her Committee, and I am sure that it can make a
valuable contribution. Nobody is stopping her or her Committee scrutinising,
asking questions, producing ideas or helping the Government make sure that
there is a smooth transition. She and I both believe in parliamentary



democracy. She has an important position in this House and I wish her every
success in pursuing it, in the national interest, so that Ministers can be
held to account.

The task before us should be one that brings Parliament together. We should
not still be disputing whether or not we are leaving. We let the British
people decide that and then this House voted overwhelmingly to send in our
notice. I explained at the time that that would be the decision point—most
Members took it relatively willingly, others very willingly—and we now need
to make sure that it works in the best interests of the British people.

I urge the House to come together to work on all those details, to make sure
that we can have a successful Brexit, even if a really good agreement is not
on offer after a suitable time for negotiation; and I urge the European Union
to understand that it is greatly in its interests to discuss as soon as
possible a future relationship. If it does not do so soon, we will simply
have to plan for no agreement, because it is our duty to make sure that
everything works very smoothly at the end of March 2019.

Ownership for everyone

I would like the budget to do more to help create a new generation of owners.

Surveys show that many people would like to be able to buy their own home.
Many would like to be their own boss and run their own business. In recent
years the UK has established a good rate of new business formation, but has
struggled more with widening home ownership. The government’s Help to buy
schemes have assisted, but the proportion of people owning their own home is
still below levels it reached in the past.

One of the issues that government needs to consider is that of planning.
Councils who want to help get homes built can find they suffer from ways the
development industry can game the system. A Council often wants to
concentrate new building in a given location so that the costs of providing
decent roads, schools, surgeries and the rest are kept under some control,
and the strains imposed on public services and the transport network in the
rest of the area are minimised.

Developers who can take advantage of the planning permissions for the new
settlement or for the extension of the settlement can decide to build out the
permissions at a slow pace. They can then with other  landowners apply for
planning applications elsewhere, claiming the Council area is not keeping up
with the demands of the local plan to provide more homes. The developer may
say they have a good reason to go slow on the main site for commercial
reasons. This can lead to the grant of further planning permissions outside
the local plan, which then will require further infrastructure and public
service investment that has not been in the budget.
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In a plan led system this can be difficult for the Council concerned and can
impose more disruption from building work around a local community that had
signed up to growth in stated locations. The government needs to think how
this perverse incentive can be removed in areas where the local plan is
allowing a good rate of new build where developers co-operate.

European defence

The UK is firmly committed to NATO which remains the main way that Europe’s
defence is organised. NATO ensures the participation of the USA. It preserves
individual country control over when and whether their forces will be
committed to NATO missions, whilst also including the important NATO
guarantee for members  to assist if any NATO country is threatened.

The EU is now pushing towards more defence integration with an EU role. The
aim is to bring together the defence industries of the member states, to
enter common procurement programmes, and to move from there to defining more
EU  defence operations. The USA is in two minds about this development. On
the one hand the USA would like the European countries in NATO to make a
bigger contribution to their own mutual defence. On the other hand the USA
does not wish to see the NATO system undermined in any way.

There are doubts about whether the EU has in mind spending more and buying
more equipment. It is more likely they wish to exercise more control over
the  budgets that member states already have. The UK out of the EU should
examine each of the main procurement projects and see if it makes sense to
join as a co purchaser and contributor to the project, where the EU would
like the UK’s purchases and or expertise. The UK can also offer to join EU
missions and assist with troops and equipment where that is in our mutual
interest and compatible with NATO’s views and role. What we need to avoid is
being sucked into a system of defence procurement and mission definition that
impedes our role in NATO or leaves us without central capabilities we need as
an independent country.

Brexit will be good for our economy

Despite the best efforts of the Bank of England to slow the economy, the
latest figures for manufacturing output were good. In the last three  months
to September industrial output rose by 1.1% . It was up by 2.7% on the year.
September was a particularly strong month with a gain of 0.7%. the UK is a
great base for manufacturing with a competitive exchange rate and a skilled
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workforce capable of driving industrial success. Inward investment has
remained at good levels reflecting this.

We also read last week that Facebook is looking for 700,000 square feet of
office accommodation in London to help its big expansion plans here. Google
already has 1 m square feet of space at Kings cross. The new US giants of the
digital world are growing fast. They  like the UK as a go ahead destination
for their plans.

A positive budget for business and for consumers would add to the progress we
are making,  as would a pro growth monetary policy. The opportunities for
inward investors are considerable  as the UK considers how to use its new
freedoms once out of the EU to create stronger industries in areas like
fishing, farming and energy where EU policy has acted as a constraint.

I have often drawn attention to the contrast between what is happening and
what was forecast by establishment commentators were we to vote for Brexit.
Far from costing us jobs and losing us investment, we have witnessed jobs up
and investment strong.

There is great scope for investment in import substitution, as we seek to put
some more balance into  the large imbalance of trade with the EU which has
built up during our membership.


